Faculty Senate Minutes

Thursday October 4, 2007

Taft-Botner Room Killian 104

3-5 PM

I. Administrative Procedures

A. Roll Call

Members Present: Millicent Abel, Lydia Aydlett, Mary Kay Bauer, Richard Beam, Wayne Billon, Ted Coyle,  Jamie Davis, Jill Ellern, Terry Folger, Jill Ghnassia, Steven Ha, Eleanor Hilty, Gary Jones, Don Livingston, Frank Lockwood, Marylou Matoush, Ron Mau, Erin McNelis, Sharon Metcalfe, Nancy Newsome, Sean O’Connell, Phillip Sanger, Krista Schmidt, Lori Seischab, Austin Spencer, Kathy Starr, Jack Summers, Michael Thomas, Ben Tholkes

Members with Proxy: Marylou Matoush, Laura Wright 

Members Absent: Myron Leonard, Jack Sholder 

B. Approval of the Minutes from September 5, 2007

Minutes approved. 

II. Council Reports

A. Academic Policy and Review Council: Sean O’Connell, Chair

1. Service Learning Designation
[Handout] The APRC proposes that we adopt the language of this motion to allow a service learning designation on transcripts. Courses will be tagged as service learning courses in Banner. 

Comment: Have all the legal ramifications of this been considered? Can we get in trouble for some service learning situations? 

Comment: If they are doing it as private volunteers, no, but if it is assigned as part of a course, yes. 

Comment: This is a win/win situation. Both the students and the community benefit. 
Comment: Why does it need to be a designation on the transcript? Doesn’t this open the door to other designations? 

Recommendation: The APRC endorses the designation of “SLC” on student transcripts for all courses/course sections with significant Service Learning components as approved by the department head and the Center for Service Learning. 

Motion: To adopt the service learning recommendations. Voice vote. Unanimous. Motion passes. 

2. Curriculum Review Process

[Handout] The APRC requests that the senate endorse the adoption of paperless processing/availability for the AA-5 form. This would allow for a more streamlined and consistent process. The folders have already been placed on the H-drive, including directions and spreadsheets with status reports. 
Recommendation: The APRC endorses the immediate adoption as policy that AA5 proposal submission be completed electronically, be accessible as read only by all in Academic Affairs, and be approved and/or comments added electronically by deans and curriculum committee chairs. 

Motion: To adopt the process above. Voice vote. Unanimous. Motion passes. 




3. Curriculum Items
There is one new degree program on the table, the BS degree in Entrepreneurship. 

Motion: To approve the BS in Entrepreneurship. Voice vote. Unanimous. Motion passes. 

No discussion of other curriculum items. If you don’t know Nancy Carden, we should all thank her for her work on this process. 

B. Collegial Review Council: Lydia Aydlett and Nancy Newsome, Co-Chairs

The council is looking at the issues of on-line student evaluations (particularly in relation to Appendix D) and the status of faculty fellows. No motions at this time. 
C. Faculty Affairs Council: Philip Sanger, Chair

1. Intellectual Property (Update)

We have been discussing copyright, patent, and faculty-owned business policies. The latter especially fits our policy of engagement. 

2. International Faculty 

We are in the information stage regarding this issue. It is on our agenda.

3. Academic Honesty

We will be working jointly with APRC on updating this. 

4. VA Tech Recommendations

This is also part of our agenda for the year. We will have to work locally and at the system level. We are also in the informational stage here. 

5. Mediation/Ombudsman

There are models for this, notably UNC Chapel Hill. 

 
III. Other

A. Old Business

1. Report from the Senate Rules Committee
The revised rules for Article 2 Section 3.4 are before the Senate. These changes are largely in wording/language. We felt that instead of waiting for revisions on the entire document that these should be adopted (or considered for adoption) now because it affects us immediately. This is about the election of senators and the composition of the Senate, given the new college restructuring. 
Recommendation: II.3.4   Faculty of the Colleges, the Kimmel School and the Library shall elect Senators for a three year term through election procedures specified in their by-laws. The number of elected Senators will be between 20-25.  Representation by Colleges will be determined by the ratio of full-time faculty in that College relative to the total number of full-time faculty at the University.  Each College will have at least two elected Senators, unless they inform the Committee on Nominations, Elections, Committees, and Councils otherwise.   No college shall have a majority of Senators.  The specific ratio shall be calculated by CONECC annually to determine the exact number of Senators to be elected.
Comment: I would like there to be an amendment to add that no single college will have a majority. While it is not the case now, this is a living document and it could be. 

Motion: To amend the current document to include the phrase “no single college will have a majority.” Voice vote. Unanimous. Motion passes. 

Comment: What is the current percentage from A&S? [No one knows] Are we worrying about nothing? 

Comment: If the college has a majority of the faculty, though, shouldn’t they also have the majority of votes in the Senate? 

Comment: No, we have a liberal arts foundation. We really want to be sure that all facets are represented. 

Comment: Do we want to say that every college has one representative? Are we not spreading the small colleges too thinly? 

[Discussion of ideal number of senators and their moral responsibilities and time commitments.] 

Motion: To amend the current document to include the phrase that all colleges will have at least two elected Senators. Voice vote. Unanimous. Motion passes. 

[Note: Final wording is reflected above]

Motion: To adopt rules’ committee recommendations as amended above. Voice vote. Unanimous. Motion passes. 

Motion: To put these recommendations to a vote of the full faculty, as required by the Constitution. Voice vote. Unanimous. Motion passes. 
a. New Business (none) 
B. Reports

a. Administrative Reports
The Chancellor (John Bardo) discussed the following:

· The leadership retreat on the QEP went well. Kudos to the organizers. The QEP is generating a great deal of national attention, including a full feature report on WCU’s QEP in Inside Higher Education. We are one of five finalists in a USA Today full feature issue. We are likely to have a new mission statement that celebrates the Boyer model, regionalism, and engagement. 
· GA is changing the rules about enrollment but the funding is not changing. We are looking at bringing in a freshmen class only about 10% larger than this current class, but we are looking to improve our standards at the same time. Faculty will be more involved in recruiting good students. 
· The College of Education won the Christa McAuliffe Award which is a very big deal, great work by the faculty and staff in that college. 
· Our second retreat will be the Branding Retreat on October 22. The consultants will explain the process of branding. 

· There is some discussion of having a branch campus in Henderson County. The Tri-County area has also been discussed. 

The Provost (Kyle Carter) discussed the following: 

· The part-time/contingent faculty report [handout] has some highlights: improvements in timely notice, pay and benefits, and stability/security. 
· The deans’ searches: 3 on-going searches. Kimmel School chair: Louis Buck; Library Search chair: Scott Higgins; College of Education will be done by an outside search firm.
· Management of flu epidemics 
· Graduation and Retention rates: We did have a hit on our fall retention rates. This is an on-going problem. We’re trying to hit approximately 70%; system average is 78%.  

· The Coulter Distinguished Professorship is in place and assigned to the Coulter Faculty Center. This person will have a specialization in the Scholarship of Teaching and Learning, with a faculty base in the College of Arts and Sciences. 
B. Faculty Assembly: Gary Jones (no report)

C. SGA: Aaron Bloemsa (no report)

D. Staff Forum: Jed Tate (no report)

E. Chair’s Report: Richard Beam 


1. AFE-TPR Document Changes
There will be some changes necessary to Section 4.10 (Hearing and Grievances), as per a GA mandate. They are pretty minor. A final copy will be available on the Provost’s website. There is a GA committee looking at these sections, too, which will have affects on us. 


2. BOG Recommendations
I will send these to senators for consideration in our November meeting. We are behind in acting on these recommendations. 

3. Paul A. Reid Committee
We need volunteers to serve on this awards committee. Don Livingston from A&S (last year’s winner) and Mickey Randolph from CEAP nominated and confirmed. 
Meeting Adjourned. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Laura Cruz, Secretary of the Faculty Senate

